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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Full Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood: 26th JANUARY 2016 at 7:30pm

PRESENT: 


Councillors:

Cllr M Roughan (Chairman)

Cllr J Percival (Vice Chairman)

Cllr G Lewis

Cllr J Fox

Cllr G Jones

Cllr K Bromage

Cllr R Evans 

Cllr Mrs B Bateman (arrived 7:55pm)

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




Mrs L Owen – Resident



Mr T Johnson – Resident & Parish Paths Warden




Mr P Middleton – Planning agent

APOLOGIES:
Cllr J R Butler – working away




Cllr G Jones – delayed by work commitments




Cllr Mrs B Bateman (apologised for expected late arrival)

	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	15/16/116
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:
The Chairman opened the meeting at 7:30pm.  
The Council received and accepted apologies for absence from Councillors Butler and Jones and for late arrival from Cllr Mrs Bateman.

	

	15/16/117
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

None 

	

	15/16/118
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:
The Council reviewed and approved the minutes of the full council meeting held on 1st December 2015.

Members of the Planning Committee present reviewed and approved the minutes of the committee meeting held on 11th December 2015


	JP/GL
KB/GL

	15/16/119
	PUBLIC SESSION:
At 7:32pm the Chairman opened the public session.
i. Public Comments –
a. Unfenced Railway Line -  Mrs L Owen expressed great concern that a stretch of hedging bounding the live rail had been removed by Rail Track ant that the line is now accessible through an unsecured private garden.  She provided a plan of the exposed line and stated that despite reporting this to Rail Track, they had failed to secure the line.  Sadly, her two pet dogs had strayed onto the line and been killed by a passing train.  She requested the support of the Parish Council in pressing Rail Track to secure their line as a matter of urgency.  
The Parish Council resolved to contact the Rail Liaison Officer at Shropshire Council and Network Rail to press for a resolution
b. Litter – A488 - Mrs Owen also reported a large amount of litter on Hanwood Bank, which may have been caused by an upset bin in the recent high winds.
c. Dog Fouling – Mr Johnson expressed concern about dog fouling on the verge opposite the Cock Inn.  The Parish Council asked all present to be vigilant and if the offender is identified, to report their name and address to the Dog Warden, who will visit and speak to the offending owner.
d. Relocation of Hanwood Village Sign – Mr Johnson suggested that the Hanwood sign be repositioned to coincide with the parish boundary at Cruckmeole.
e. Graffiti – Railway bridge – Mr Johnson reported graffiti had been painted on the inside of the bridge arch.
ii. Police Report – The Chairman read the written police report and noted that Hanwood remained a low crime area.
iii. Shropshire Councillor’s Report – Roger Evans gave the following report on Shropshire Council:
a. New Council Leader – Malcolm Pate
b. Budgets – Will be severely cut in 2016/17
c. Precept – Will be increased by 4%; (2% for adult social care; 2% for increased costs)
d. SAM.Dev – Adopted in December and completing a final 6 week challenge period.
e. Planning Appeal -125 house development site Nobold Lane – Appeal rejected by Planning Inspectorate due to satisfactory land supply
f. Shirehall – Will not be sold and will have solar PV panels fixed to the roof.
iv. Planning Matters – Mr P Middleton introduced himself as agent for residents of Mill Lane, who wished to submit a planning application for a single market dwelling in their large garden.  He invited the Parish Council to comment on the provisional proposals, which had been sent to the Clerk for information.
The Chairman confirmed that any comments made would be without prejudice to consideration of a formal planning application; which would be considered entirely on merit at the time of submission.  On this understanding, the Council viewed the plans and noted the intention for a modest 3 bedroom, 2 storey house with a new access from the A488.  

The Council commented that due care should be taken to avoid overlooking of neighbouring properties and that a full planning application would be more appropriate for the site than an outline planning application.  
Mr Middleton thanked the council for their input and left the meeting at 8:10pm
The Chairman closed the public session.
	Letters to Matt Johnson, SC & Stewart McIlroy at Network Rail



	15/16/120
	PARISH MATTERS:
i. Unsecured railway line – The Council resolved to write to Shropshire Council and Network Rail urging urgent fencing of the line.
	Letters to SC & Network Rail

	15/16/121
	MATTERS ARISING:

i. Defibrillator – The Clerk reported that due to a low take up for the planned defibrillator training, she recommended the training be deferred to enable R Burdekin to visit local community groups and explain the purpose of the training.  Cllr Percival agreed to contact the Cock Inn to cancel the room and make arrangements for another date.
ii. Parish Paths and Bridleways – The Council received a report of a meeting with volunteers and SC Rights of Way officers from the Clerk.  The Council then resolved to form a Parish Paths Partnership (P3 Group) in Hanwood and to sign an agreement with Shropshire Council setting out the roles and responsibilities of the group.
The P3 Group had agreed to install some steps and a handrail in the field above Vine Close as a first project.
Cllr G Lewis agreed to act as the Parish Council liaison between the P3 Group and Dave Hardwick of SC.
iii. Litter picking – A488 – It was noted that there was still no evidence of a litter pick by Shropshire Council’s term contractor, despite their statutory duty to keep the highway free of litter.  R Evans reported that due to budget cuts there would be a significant reduction in the frequency of gritting; hedge and verge cutting and litter picking.  Shropshire Council are planning to approach town and parish councils to ask them to take on additional services, however additional funding will not be available.
iv. Memorial Garden – It was noted that the site had been cleared but no further development had started.
v. Formation of Neighbourhood Watch Group – The Clerk reported that no volunteers had yet come forward.

	J Percival to contact Cock Inn; R Burdekin to contact community groups
Sign & return Agreement
Volunteers to agree date to install steps


	15/16/122
	ROADS AND TRAFFIC SAFETY:
i. Community Speed Watch – Training is being arranged in February.
ii. Edgebold Roundabout – It was noted that no minutes had been circulated from the Highways Liaison Committee for some time.  R Evans undertook to request copies be circulated to the parish council
	Noted
R Evans to request minutes of Highways Liaison Meetings

	15/16/123
	HANWOOD YOUTH CLUB:
The Council noted receipt of the Youth Commissioning grant of £699.53.  

The Council read the Termly Evaluation Report prepared by the youth worker and noted the wide variety of activities enjoyed by the youth club members and the popularity of the club.
	Noted

	15/16/124
	PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE: 

i. Shrop.Net – The Council noted that Shropshire Council is proposing to close down the Shrop.Net website that presently hosts the parish council website, with effect from 30th June 2016 and to stop supporting the site at the end of March 16.  The Council noted that this would result in the Council having no website.
ii. DCLG Grant – The Council noted that a grant to set up a website was available from DCLG for Councils having a turnover of less than £25,000 to enable them to comply with the Transparency Code.  It noted that Great Hanwood PC was not eligible for the grant as their turnover in the last 2 years exceeded £25,000.
iii. Alternative Website Options – The Clerk tabled a report listing a number of suitable website hosts, including some paid and some free options.  
She reported that she had recently undertaken training on one free website (Hugo  Fox Community) and had developed a prototype website for the Parish Council, which was live and operational.  She had invited Councillors to view the website and give their views on its suitability.  

She confirmed that the Shrop.net website was still being maintained and that links had been added to both sites to enable the public to view and comment on the new website.
The Council resolved that the report be considered more fully at the next full council meeting and that in the meantime all councillors would consider the website options including the Hugo Fox site with a view to agreeing a suitable replacement website.
	Noted

Noted

Report to be considered at March meeting.  Councillors to view website options and costs.



	15/16/125
	CARADOC PLAY AREA:

i. Repairs and Maintenance – The Clerk reported that a number of small holes in the playing field had been backfilled and were now safe.
ii. Replacement of Adventure Trail – The Council decided to defer the formation of a working party to investigate the options for play area improvements until a later meeting.
	Noted
Deferred to later meeting

	15/16/126
	PLANNING MATTERS:
i. Pre-application consultation – a proposed single dwelling within the garden of 1 Mill Cottages, Hanwood Bank was discussed under the Public Session.  No further comments were made.
ii. Planning Applications -  
a. 15/04119/REM – Residential development west of Caradoc View (21 properties) – The Council noted the revised layout, which increases the amount of Public Open Space to be provided on site. 
The Council also noted that 8 letters of objection had been lodged relating to drainage and highways safety and noted the comments of the Highway Authority.   The Council confirmed it would wish to consider the issue of highways safety after full details are submitted, particularly in relation to the position of the proposed refuge.
b. No new planning applications had been registered since the publication of the agenda
iii. Planning Decisions – 
a. 15/04194/FUL – Coppice Court, Nobold – Erection of roof extension – Permission granted 

b. 15/04895/FUL – 7 Oaklands Grange, Hanwood Bank – Erection of building to house camper van – decision awaited
c. 15/00779/REM – Development at Mousecroft Lane / Longden Road, Shrewsbury – The Council noted the variation to the site layout to provide additional space for footpaths and cycle lane connectivity. Permission granted
d. 15/04088/FUL – 16 Beech Close, Hanwood – Erection of single storey front extension – Permission granted
iv. Planning Appeals –

a. 14/01983/OUT Appeal Number 15/02269/REF – Development east of Nobold Lane – Appeal refused
	Request opportunity to comment on Highways safety upon submission of road layout proposals.

	15/16/127
	STREET LIGHTING:
i. Street Lighting Faults – The Council noted that one street light managed by Shropshire Council was out of order ;
A488 Hanwood Bank (light number not known)
	

	15/16/128
	COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER:
The Council noted the deadline for editorial copy for the next edition is 10th February 2016.

Items for inclusion: 

Call for NWG volunteers 

P3 Group activity
Precept & Budget

Broadband Satellite dish

New Website – seek views

Clerk vacancy


	

	15/16/129
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

i. Bank Account – The Clerk tabled a revised Mandate, which was authorised by the authorised signatories.
ii. Grant Application – Hanwood Village Hall – Cllr Mrs Bateman reported that the village hall committee had now completed the installation of new heating at the village hall and had organised volunteer working parties to help redecorate the interior.  This was resulting in increased bookings, which would help the balance of accounts, however it still needed the support of the Parish Council for insurance.  Cllr Bateman proposed the grant of £1,250 be approved and Cllr Evans seconded the motion.  The motion was carried unanimously and it was confirmed the grant would be paid in April 2016.
At 9:30pm Cllr Evans proposed lifting standing orders to permit the remaining business on the agenda to be dealt with.  This was carried unanimously.
iii. Budget – The Clerk tabled a revised draft 3-year budget incorporating the amendments agreed at the December meeting.   
The Council noted that despite a provisional increase in the proposed Precept the budget would remain in deficit in 2016/17.  

iv. Tax Base – The Council noted that the Tax Base for 2016/17 had been set at 360.22 Band D equivalent properties.

v. Precept - After further discussion it was proposed by Cllr J Percival to increase the Precept to £18,000 to account for the additional expenditure required to replace the website.  The proposal was seconded by Cllr Mrs Bateman and resolved unanimously.  The Council noted that this would give an annual Band D Precept of £49.97 (£0.96 per week)

vi. Authorisation of Payments – The Council unanimously approved the payments listed below:

C Higgins – Expenses and Salary  £540.44
SCPS – Pensions Contributions     £101.84
Npower – Street lighting electricity £155.30
James the Gardener – War memorial 

                     Hedge trimming           £60.00
RJ Savage – Grass cutting              £240.00
Window Wipers Window Cleaning – 

    Bus shelter cleaning                      £15.00
Shropshire Youth Association - 

    Youth worker – Hanwood Youth Club

                                                           £3,000.00
   Hanwood PCC – Meeting room hire  £160.00
  SALC – Training                                    £30.00

	BB/RE
£1,250 grant approved for Village Hall Insurance
RE/JF 

JP/BB

Precept £18,000



	15/16/130
	COUNCIL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES:
i. Review of Risk Assessments - The Clerk tabled a revised risk assessment, which was unanimously approved by the Council.
	

	15/16/131
	TRAINING:

i. The Clerk stated that in view of her recently tendered resignation, she would not reclaim her SLCC membership fee from the Council.
ii. The Council noted the website training offered various website providers.
iii. The Council noted an event on Road Safety Training at Shirehall on 3rd March.  Cllr Bromage expressed an interest in attending.


	Book KB

	15/16/132
	CONSULTATIONS AND ORRESPONDENCE:

i. Shropshire Council – Precept Request
ii. SITA Trust – Requested support for retention of third party contribution for Landfill Trust Grants – The Council resolved to write in support of SITA.
	Letter in support of SITA

	15/16/133
	CHEQUE SIGNING:
The Chairman and Cllr Percival signed the cheques authorised under minute 1294 iv.


	

	15/16/134
	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS:

i. The Clerk tabled a schedule of proposed meeting dates for 2016/17, all to be held at St Thomas’ Church Extension.  The dates were unanimously approved by the Council.
ii. The Council confirmed that the next meeting of the full Council will be held on 22nd March 2016 at 7:30pm
	

	15/16/135
15/16/136
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:

The Council moved to exclude the press and the public to enable the following Confidential Matters to be discussed.
i. Clerk’s Annual Performance and Salary Review

ii. Clerk’s Resignation

At 10:00pm the Chairman, Cllr M Roughan tabled a letter of resignation as both Chairman and Councillor, with immediate effect.  He expressed his pleasure at working with the Council but wished to spend more time with his family.  He offered his assistance to the new Chairman and took his leave of the Council.

The Vice Chairman took the chair and introduced an emergency motion to elect a new Chairman.  After a short discussion, the Vice Chairman indicated his willingness to take the Chair until the next AGM.
Cllr Evans proposed Cllr J Percival be elected as the new Chairman and he was seconded by Cllr J Fox.  The election was agreed unanimously and Cllr J Percival signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office before the Clerk and Council.

The Council subsequently elected Cllr R Evans to serve as Vice Chairman (Proposed by B Bateman; seconded by J Fox).
i. Recruitment of Replacement Clerk

ii. New Year’s Honours 2017

The Confidential minutes are recorded elsewhere.
	Council vacancy to be advertised

Notify SALC of new Chairman

	
	
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 22nd March 2016


